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Introduction
This leaflet is for people who 
have been referred to the 
Non-Epileptic Attack Disorder 
(NEAD) service, provided 
by the Neuropsychology 
Department at Salford Royal 
NHS Foundation Trust. 

We hope that it will give you an 
idea about what to expect.

What is NEAD?
People who are diagnosed with 
NEAD experience temporary 
episodes of loss of control and/ 
or awareness that are caused 
by a build-up of physical and 
emotional stress. 

NEAD can happen to anyone 
but usually happens in people 
who have been or are going 
through some really difficult 
experiences.  

This includes experiences that 
cause physical stress (e.g. injury 
or illness) as well as emotional 
stress (e.g. worries about the 
future, relationship difficulties 
or coping with uncomfortable 
memories). 

NEAD is a natural response to 
danger and is not an indication 
that something is medically 
wrong or that there is damage 
to the brain or nervous system.

The NEAD service
We are a specialist team 
of therapists who provide 
support for individuals who 
have a diagnosis of NEAD. 

We can help by teaching you 
more about the condition 
and working with you to 
understand what is causing 
it to happen for you. 

We can introduce you to 
strategies that will help 
you to manage NEAD as 
well as supporting you to 
find ways to cope with the 
difficulties that are causing 
it to happen. 

Through this process we 
hope that you will be better 
able to focus on the things 
that are most important 
to you and move forwards 
with your life.

What happens during the 
assessment?
You will be invited to attend two 
assessment appointments, each 
lasting up to an hour.  During the 
assessment, the therapist will ask 
you questions that will help them to 
learn about the episodes you have 
been experiencing and the impact 
they have had on your life. 

They will also ask you questions 
that will help them to get to know 
you (e.g. questions about your 
relationships, daily routines and 
health) and what’s important to 
you (e.g. your hopes for future and 
what you would like to be doing). 

You will have an opportunity to ask 
questions as well and to find out 
more about the service we provide. 

You will be sent some questionnaires 
along with your appointment letter.  
We ask that you fill these in and give 
them to the therapist at your first 
appointment.  If you need help with 
the questionnaires for any reason, 
let the therapist know when you 
come to the first appointment. 
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What about confidentiality?
The therapist will make notes 
about your appointments.  Paper 
notes are locked safely in the 
Neuropsychology Department.  
Electronic notes are also only 
accessible to members of the 
Neuropsychology Department.

Can I bring someone with 
me?
You can bring someone 
with you to the assessment 
appointments but it is 
important that you feel able to 
talk freely in front of them. If 
you prefer, you are welcome to 
ask someone to wait for you in 
the waiting area. 

If you go on to have further 
input from our service, we 
usually suggest that you come 
in to your appointments alone. 

Do I have to come?
You have been referred to 
the NEAD service because 
psychological therapy is the 
recommended treatment for 
NEAD but this does not mean 
that you have to come. 

It can be helpful to keep an 
open mind and come along to 
find out more; it is OK to come 
with lots of questions.

Will I be given medication 
/ scans / tests?
No.  We are not medical doctors 
and do not prescribe medication 
or ask for scans and tests.  By the 
time that you are referred to 
our service you will have been 
given a diagnosis of NEAD and 
therefore do not need to have 
further medical investigations.

There is no medical treatment for 
NEAD because it is not caused by 
disease or damage to the body.

If you are worried about any 
other health conditions your 
therapist will recommend that 
you see your GP. 

What will happen at the 
end of the assessment?
You and your therapist will 
discuss your needs and whether 
you would benefit from support 
from the NEAD service.  For a 
lot of people, the first stage is 
to attend the NEAD Information 
Group. 

In some circumstances you and 
your therapist may decide that 
individual therapy sessions are 
more suited to your needs at 
this stage.

What you and the therapist 
speak about is kept private. 
Your therapist will share 
brief information about 
your involvement with the 
NEAD service with other NHS 
professionals involved in your 
care (e.g. your GP and the 
person who referred you).  

You and your therapist can 
discuss and decide what would 
be helpful to share with them. 

If the therapist is concerned 
about your safety or the safety 
of someone else, they may have 
to share information with the 
police and/ or social services, 
even if you do not agree.  If this 
happened, your therapist would 
try their best to discuss this with 
you first. Your therapist will 
also talk to a senior member 
of the team about your work 
together.  This helps to make 
sure that you get the best 
support.
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What is the NEAD Information 
Group?
Coming to the group gives 
individuals a change to find out more 
about NEAD and what causes it to 
happen.  People who attend the 
group will also learn strategies that 
will help them with their symptoms. 

The group runs weekly for three 
weeks.  A final review session takes 
place approximately one month 
later.  Each session is 2 hours and 
typically includes a presentation, 
discussion and opportunity to 
practice a strategy. 

What will happen 
after the NEAD 
Information Group?
After the group, everyone 
is offered the opportunity 
to have an individual 
review appointment to see 
how they are getting on. 

The review will include 
a discussion with your 
therapist about whether 
you need additional 
individual sessions.

What happens next?
We hope to see you at your first 
appointment.  If you would prefer 
not to be seen, because you feel 
better or for any other reason, 
please let us know so that we 
can offer your appointment to 
someone else.

If you have any questions then 
we would be happy to talk about 
them at your first appointment.

What happens in individual 
therapy sessions? 
It is likely that you will initially be 
offered 10 appointments which are 
every two weeks and between 45 
and 60 minutes. 

All of your sessions would be with 
the same therapist.  You will work 
with your therapist to understand 
the reasons why you experience 
NEAD. 

This understanding will help you to 
identify changes that you can start 
to make to manage NEAD as well 
as other difficult thoughts, feelings 
and sensations. 

Contact details
For more information about 
our department please visit 
our website:

If you have any further 
questions or concerns please 
contact us:

Department of Clinical 
Neuropsychology
Clinical Sciences Building,
Salford Royal NHS 
Foundation Trust,
Stott Lane,
Salford, M6 8HD

Telephone:

Email:
reftoneuropsych@srft.
nhs.uk

0161 206 4694

www.srft.nhs.uk/about-us/
depts/neuropsychology
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For further information on this leaflet, its references and sources 
used, please contact 0161 206 4694.

Salford Royal is committed to producing high quality, evidence based, functional consumer health and care information.  To support this we apply the 
principles and quality statements of The Information Standard fully to ensure that our process for producing information follows best practice.

Copies of this lea!et are available in other formats (for example, large print or easyread) upon request.  
Alternative formats may also be available via        www.srft.nhs.uk/for-patients/patient-lea!ets/    
In accordance with the Equality Act we will make reasonable adjustments to enable individuals with 
disabilities to access this service.  Please contact the service/clinic you are attending by phone or email 
prior to your appointment to discuss your requirements.

Interpreters are available for both verbal and non-verbal (e.g. British Sign Language) languages, on request.  
Please contact the service/clinic you are visiting to request this.

If you need this information lea!et translated, please telephone:

This is a teaching hospital which plays an important role in the training of future doctors.  The part 
patients play in this process is essential to make sure that we produce the right quality doctors for all of 
our futures.  If at any time you would prefer not to have students present please inform the doctor or 
nurses and this will not a!ect your care in anyway.

Salford Royal NHS Foundation Trust 
Stott Lane, Salford, 
Manchester, M6 8HD

Telephone: 0161 789 7373
www.srft.nhs.uk

www.srft.nhs.uk/for-members

http://www.srft.nhs.uk/for-patients

If you would like to become a Foundation Trust Member 
please visit:

If you have any suggestions as to how this document could be 
improved in the future then please visit:

or Email: InterpretationandTrans@srft.nhs.uk
Salford Royal is a smoke-free organisation including all buildings, grounds and car parks to improve our 
environment for patients, visitors and sta". 
For advice on quitting smoking contact       0161 206 1779.

0161 206 0224




